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Our Next Meeting 

Thursday, August 5, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

At our next our guest speaker will be BUMBA member David Morris who will speak on “Preparing Honey Show Entries”. Bring your honey for moisture testing, and your beeswax, honey comb, pollen or other Fair entries to be examined against the fair entry standards. David has been judging at Maryland honey shows for about 15 year. He also has judged at the Maryland State Fair and the Eastern Apicultural Society Honey Show. He is a former Apiary Department Chairman for the Prince Georges County Fair. His talk will explain how a judge examines entries and what the exhibitor should avoid, and how to prepare your entries for the best scores.

I’ve only heard a little about honey harvesting, perhaps because the newest beekeepers aren’t harvesting their first year, and they have been the most vocal.  I’ll be sure to ask how that has been going at the meeting. The final topic is planning for Fall maintenance.

I hope to see everyone at the meeting!

Tony Drake

President
The President’s Smoker

Tony Drake

While BUMBA didn’t sponsor any community event since our last meeting, I’m sure there has been no lack of beekeeping activities from our members.  This time of year we typically have three things on our minds, checking the health of our hives as their population peaks for the season, harvesting hive products, and planning for Fall maintenance.  We’ll be covering the first two topics at the upcoming meeting, where Dave Morris will enlighten us on preparing honey show entries  From the Bumbabee Yahoo Group messages, there has been a fair exchange on health issues, from balancing hives to worries about excess feeding. The final topic is planning for, even as early as it is.  We’ll be speaking about Fall maintenance and it brings up one of my chief concerns; winter hive die-outs due to starvation when there are plenty of stores in the hive. That has happened to me and others the last two winters, and I feel there is something we could do about it if we understood its cause well enough. And it might require some preparations now.

My best understanding about this situation is that some hives have too low, or too weak a population to generate the heat required to allow the cluster to move to fresh stores when they empty the cells they are near.  I believe if we could detect this condition, we could briefly introduce a warm up just long enough to get them moving.  Anything longer risks condensation problems and disruption of their natural winter habits.  I’ve searched the web for prior work on this, and only found efforts to heat or insulate a hive all winter long.  I’ve been struggling to precisely define and detect the condition, so I’d like to gather some winter temperature data.  I envision an array of temperature sensors laid in a grid across perhaps three frames, in or near the center of the hive.  One of the little microcontrollers available these days could scan the sensors and report where the warm part of the cluster is in the hive, and just how warm it is.  Perhaps by watching the reported cluster location and temperature, I could tell when they need some heat in the hive to move to fresh stores.  To get started on this, I need to convince a hive to build comb over some frames of foundation that have the little temperature sensors attached in a grid (they are each smaller than a pencil eraser).  Since I didn’t have these frames ready during the nectar flow when they naturally build comb, I may take a shot during my Fall feeding period, and so be able to collect data over this coming winter.  If nothing else comes of it, it would still be a thrill to “see” the thermal signature of the bee cluster inside a winter hive, how warm it is, and whether and where it moves!

I still encourage members to share their ideas and accomplishments with home-made equipment and work saving devices!  I’ll ask at the meeting, but don’t be shy in sharing via our other avenues, email, phone, and Bumbabees on yahoo groups.

Finally, we’ll be discussing an invitation we received from Prince George’s Community College to teach a non-credit beekeeping course at their facility.  I can think of some pro’s and con’s for doing this, and I’d like to hear your opinions.  Please think about this, and bring your perspectives to the meeting.

Thanks, and see ya Thursday!

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net

The Well-Provisioned Hive
August and September are critical months to prepare for next year’s honey flow. These are not the only critical months, but they are the ones we are facing. The steps you take right now will determine your success next year. Your goals for the next 60 days are to make sure your hives are properly and well provisioned for winter, and have plenty of young “winter” bees going into the winter. 

We’ll answer the question of “What is properly provisioned” later, but first, lets talk about winter bees. The life cycle of the bee is egg-larva-pupa-adult. The six days as a larva are super critical to the future adult’s health. The 18 days of larva and pupa are like the first 18 years of a human, growth to adulthood. Starve a child and their health may be impaired forever. Starve a bee larva and its development is stunted, its life shortened, its usefulness to the hive is diminished. The lifetime of a bee is typically five to six weeks in the summer. Winter bees are known to live as long as six months. There are two basic reasons for this. First, they don’t forage so they don’t wear themselves out or expose themselves to danger. But more importantly, their biology is different from summer bees. They happen to have a kind of anti-freeze to help them cope with the cold (this is common in insects that have to overwinter or hibernate in cold climes). They also have a greater amount of fat in their bodies, called, prosaically enough, “fat bodies”. These fat bodies give them the extra stores they need to survive the winter and help nurse the new larvae in the late winter and early spring. They achieve the marvelous state by being surfeited by nurse bees in August and September. 

Let’s change species for just a moment. Think about the bumble bee. The hive dies out every winter. Where does the new hive come from next year? It is starting right now. Bumble bee nests are reaching their apex of development. There are enough workers who can collect enough nectar and pollen, that as the queen begins to reduce her egg laying, the proportion of nurse bees to larvae increases and the larvae are fed copious amounts of food, allowing them to develop into queens. Once they emerge and mate, they find shelter for the winter. The extra fat and anti-freeze protect her over the winter. In the spring she emerges, ready to find a new nest site, lay eggs, and start a new generation.

This same process, in miniature, happens with honey bees, except the part about the larvae becoming queens. This social insect has adapted a more ancient process to allow more members of the hive to survive as a society. The last of the summer bees prepare the winter bees by feeding them well.

What is a “well provisioned” hive? This is a hive that is prepared to go into winter with sufficient honey stores in the properly placed that will ensure survival of a strong colony. “Sufficient” stores for our area are considered to be 60 pounds of honey; a full deep brood chamber or two full medium brood chambers. Proper placement is in the brood chamber, not the super, unless you are willing to let a honey super become a brood chamber early next spring. You want at least ten frames of capped honey. If you have 12, 14, 15 frames, great. You don’t need or want more than that. The frames also will have pollen stored with honey to make “bee bread”. Storing the pollen this way seems to keep the pollen’s nutrients more useful for a longer period of time. 

The honey stored this summer and fall will be the winter stores for the adults to survive. It also will serve as the food for next year’s foragers. In late winter (after the New Year) the lengthening day will stimulate the queen to begin laying and some foragers will find some early nectar on a mild winter day. The early nectar further stimulates the queen and the hive will grow, living mostly on this year’s honey; the early nectar is just a stimulant. But by March, the old honey may be entirely used up, if enough was not stored earlier.

Beekeeping Alert!

This is not the time of year for prolonged examinations. August is a miserable month for bees. It is hot, muggy, and a nectar dearth. All the foragers are hanging on the front of the hive (the bee beard) just waiting for someone to cross them.

Beware of robbing! Take care when opening your hives. The lack of nectar means robbing is their only other source of new stores. Be careful to not break combs or expose honey to the open except to remove for extraction. If you are removing, get it into a closed box as quickly as possible. Don’t let scouts find it. Get it inside post-haste.

Feed your hives heavy syrup (2:1 sugar:water) if they do not have the necessary 60 pounds. Do not heft the hive. Open the hive, look at your top box, deep brood or honey super. Pull the second, middle and ninth frames. Are they full of capped honey? If the top box is a honey super, do the same for the next box. If the frames are only partially full, begin feeding heavy syrup.

Do you medicate your hives? This is a personal decision, not a mandate. The less medication used the more opportunities for resistant bees to develop. Do a check for Varroa mites. Stab some drones with an uncapping fork. If you see two or more Varroa in a cell, you have a problem. If you have bees with shriveled wings crawling in the bee yard, you must medicate to save your hives. Your bees are not resistant. Look for a different bee supplier next year for a better queen. Your can choose to medicate with “hard” or “soft” chemicals, it is probably too late for drone trapping, but fumigants must be used in mid- to late August to be effective. 

Hive beetles are a new problem for us and we don’t know just yet what the best answers are for control. You will have to contact the Jerry Fischer, the State Apiary Inspector, or the Beltsville Bee Lab, for the best advice on treatments. An interesting side note: there is a short article in the Sunday ‘Washington Post’ about the problems the National Zoo has in keeping a bee hive alive. The end of the article states hive beetles had infested the hive. 

If your colonies have the proper stores now, and if you have removed the pesky pests that bother them, and if the are strong and do not get robbed out, then you should have a good winter and early spring and can expect a good honey crop next year, if the weather cooperates!

Good Luck!
CLUB PROGRAMS

  BUMBA has several programs initiated over the years. and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well.  Please get in touch with a club officer if you would like more information on about a program. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. They are like additional classes for free and serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.

Nuc Production/Queen Rearing Program  

Mentoring Program

Educational Programs

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SPONSORS NEEDED

BUMBA now has several educational events that we host during the course of the year. This is without a doubt the most important activity any grass roots organization can provide. If you have ever volunteered at one of these events, I am sure you were amazed at how little the general public knew about honey bees and how amazed they were when you answered a couple of their questions. Through these events, we educate the public, grow the clubs in the area and provide for the future of the honey bee and the continued existence of ourselves.

A few of these events are sponsored by our clubs collective effort. Other venues are small enough that a single member could be in charge of it. All that’s involved is making initial contact with the location, asking what facilities and supplies they have available (tables, chairs, tents, food, area(s) for slide shows presentations, etc.) getting another club volunteer and doing the show. It’s a little bit of work and a whole lot of fun, a great way to spend some time educating the public!

BUMBA Educational Librarian Needed

With all the educational programs we have running throughout the year, it seems prudent to have a club member in charge of overseeing our educational materials. This includes the observation hive, educational billboards, our club displays and other small materials. We need someone centrally located around the Bowie / Greenbelt / Lanham area to house these materials. If you have a little room to store these items where they won’t be damaged and can pass them out to our members when they are hosting an event, it would much more convenient for our members instead of driving all the way to my house to pick them up.    Thanks, Scott Seccomb.

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One way we reduce our expenses is by eliminating the printed newsletter mailed 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, of course, continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com. You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and now have a membership short course application forms and information (payments are still by mail or at a meeting.) We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. If you have any interesting photos to add to the photo gallery, send them with a short description or story to Toni at phang@tonitoni.org. Please be mindful of the file size and resize any large files before you send them. 

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/  

Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers.  Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.
FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk
MSBA Spring Meeting 
September 11, 2010, 8:30 AM – 3:30 PM 

Location: To be Determined
Dr. Thomas Seeley, Cornell University

Dr. Thomas Seeley is a noted researcher, author, and speaker. He has been tracking and studying feral hives in a forest owned by Cornell, looking for survivor colonies and trying to understand the natural behavior of honey bees. As an author, he has a wonderful book “Wisdom of the Hive” about the social physiology of the hive. BUMBA member Meme Thomas will speak about her “Community Supported Apiaries” project, which will be rolled out to additional MD counties over the next year. In addition, it is hooped to have a speaker on a SUCCESSFUL effort to pass a pro-beekeeper law in Prince William County, VA as well as a panel discussion on wintering nucs.

The meeting location has not been finalized. A notice will be sent when it the meeting location is announced.

More details on our website at www.msbeea.org. 
Tell it to the Bees

There is an old European beekeeping tradition that when the beekeeper died, the bees had to be told, or else they would leave. With this, we mark the passing of another beekeeper.

This are sad to report the passing of the mother of Tony Drake, our BUMBA President. Her passing was quick and unexpected. Our sympathies to Tony Drake and his wife, Linda Thompson, and their family.

Your interesting article on beekeeping could be here!

2010 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

BUMBA 2010 SCHEDULE

Underlined events are held at Watkins Nature Center. 

JUNE 3, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
JUNE ?, Greenbelt Farmers Market
AUG 2-6, Eastern Apicultural Society, Boone, NC
AUG 5, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
SEPT  MSBA Meeting; 
OCTOBER 7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 

OCTOBER ?, Patuxent Wildlife Refuge Visitor Center
OCTOBER  BUMBA Fall Intro Class 
NOVEMBER 20, MSBA Meeting, Annapolis, MD
NOVEMBER ?, Watkins Park, Green Craft Fair, Trash to Treasure Day 
NOVEMBER ?, “The Buzz at Hard Bargain Farm”, Accokeek
 DECEMBER 14, 6:00 PM Holiday Party 

One Last Word: DUES!                                                Notice of your dues will either be on your label or in your email message
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Margie loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Margie Krietzer, BUMBA Treas., 3816 IRONGATE LN., BOWIE, MD, 20715-1420

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2010 BUMBA Calendar:

June 3    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

August 5    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Oct 7     
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Oct ?
7:30 – 9:30 PM BUMBA Introductory Beekeeping Class, Watkins Park Nature Center

Nov 14

Watkins Park "Green Craft Fair" 

Nov 21, 
9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA, Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 14  
6:00 PM Joint clubs Holiday Party, Watkins Park Nature Center  

Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Tony Drake
301-352-3663  
a.m.drake@comcast.net

VP
Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net

Treas. 
Margie Kreitzer 
301-464-8378
kiota_kem@comcast.net

Sec’y 
Lori Brown
301-884-3384
farmsteadgardens@gmail.com

Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net

Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Paul Dill
(302) 249-1866 (H)
pab192@aol.com
David Morris

BUMBA Editor

9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553
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